
Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
December 16, 2020, via Teleconference
Attendees: 
Tyler Neely, CACD Vice President - Rio Grande River Watershed
Mike Cleary, Director-Gunnison Dolores Watershed 
Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative to NACD 

Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director 

Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed  
George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed

Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed 
Bob Warner, CO Alternate Representative to NACD & CACD 
Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 

Absent: 
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director 

Guests: 

Clint Evans, NRCS
Randy Randall, NRCS

Les Owen, CDA

Cindy Lair, CSCB
Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by Vice President Tyler Neely at 7:30 AM after establishing a quorum.  Vice President Tyler Neely asked for any additional agenda items.  Exec. Director Bobbi Ketels requested that a discussion about CSCB’s request for a discussion on the matching grant review and approval committee be added to the agenda.  Without any other additional agenda items, the board agreed to add her item and move on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
Vice President Tyler Neely asked for a motion to approve the November 2020 minutes.  Director Charlie Carnahan made the motion to approve the minutes and Director Steve McEndree gave the second.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the CACD BOD’s November 2020 minutes was passed.  


Legislative Update – Brett Moore:  
Brett Moore reported that the Colorado Legislature met November 30 through December 2 for a special session.  The call was strictly for providing financial assistance for covid and covid impacted communities.  Ag was deemed essential so there was not anything in the session that impacted Ag producers.  There was  some concern that it did not address impacts to the health care system.  A couple hundred million dollars was pushed back into the economy.  There were 35 bills introduced and 10 passed during this session.  Most bills related to schools, food supply, business tax relief, food delivery fees, insurance premium relief and others.  
Legislators elected in November will be coming in on Jan. 13, which is the first day of the legislative session. It will be a busy session in 2021.  Bills that apply will be sent to the CACD Legislative Committee.  

Brett thanked the members of the Policy Committee for all their work this year, especially on the Policy Book.   He highlighted the Resolution process and how much smoother and coordinated it will be in the future.  

In a normal year, being on the Policy Committee requires one extra meeting per month for about 8 months of the year, usually via phone.  Brett further described the Committee requirements for those that might be interested in sitting on the Committee.  He asked anyone interested in serving on the Committee, please let Bobbi know.  Bobbi asked how many members should serve on the committee.  Brett replied that anyone interested in serving should do so.  He does feel there should be a Committee Chairperson.  Bobbi reminded everyone that the final Legislative meeting will be 7:30 to 8:30 a.m. on Dec. 30.  The entire board is invited to attend.  They will be preparing for the carry over to 2021.  She and other Board members thanked Director Steve McEndree for his service on the Board and on the Legislative calls.  Director George Fosha clarified that the Policy Committee and the Legislative Committee are one in the same. 

CDA Update-Les Owen:   
Les Owen discussed the covid situation.  The CDA is asking that if employees are able, they should work from home.  Ag is considered critical work and if there is outside work to be done, they do have some flexibility to perform that work.  Doors are open and lights are on, so to speak.

He reported that there have been some Federal Regulation changes recently.  The Forest Service published proposed changes to their unauthorized grazing regulations.  The regs are being changed to what the Forest Service actually does on the ground.  This is mostly about a non-monitory settlement if there is unauthorized grazing, within reason.  

BLM finalized the categorical exclusion that would cover up to 10,000-acre projects to restore habitat for sage grouse and mule deer.  The final rule was posted in the National Register today. It provides for a definition of “habitat” under the Endangered Species Act.   The final regulations that would delist the Gray Wolf were published in the Federal Register which would be final on Jan. 6.  This will, no doubt, be followed by several lawsuits.  
Les went on to stay that the State of Colorado has a Recovery Task Force that meets to coordinate efforts for recovery after disasters.  One is specific to wildfire recovery, and one is for recovery for the Ag industry after a wildfire.  He is setting a meeting for early January to try to get a few more folks involved.  Contact with the impacted Conservation Districts is important to a group like this.  If there is someone on the CACD Board that would like to participate, he asks that they reach out to some of the Districts and check if there are any unmet needs.  Les feels that maybe just a contact person with an impacted District would be sufficient.  
Director George Fosha asked if CDA has been in contact with NRCS.  Les said yes that NRCS has provided funds through the EWP.  Clint asked that CDA contact him about any meetings.  Les stated that he would like to meet with Clint after this meeting.
Director Mike Cleary commented that he is involved in the BOR piping of ditches on the Western Slope.  The Habitat replacement is 5% of project fund.  The replacement idea is good, but it is difficult.  Most replacements are failures, and a lot of money is thrown at them to make them work.  Mike asked if someone could have a discussion with BOR to redirect some of these habitat replacement dollars to work on some areas that have been devastated by fire?  Les liked the suggestion and he would like to visit with some BOR people.  
Director Nick Charchalis asked about practices for the disaster.  How do we get new trees growing? He would like CACD to get involved in these practices.  Les stated that practices need to be identified.  Some work is already happening through EWP efforts and Middle Park CD has been giving out seeds for reseeding.  They need resources to have a recovery plan to stabilize the watershed.

Director George Fosha noted that another issue is run off and the problems that come with it.   It is not always just trees. The group Les is speaking about may not have a role in that part of the recovery.  That is more EWP work.  This group is more about the gaps in the program that need filling.  George will send a film about drone tree planting.  Director Gary Thrash noted that BARE(?) is not part of the tree planting on federal lands.  EWP is not part of erosion.
CSCB Update: 
Cindy Lair reported that CPW has hired a new private lands biologist, Ray Aberle.  He comes from a ranching background.  He will replace Ken Morgan. She encourages reaching out to him.
At the last CSCB meeting, Board members approved matching grants.  The Board would like to review the criteria and application process for the grants.  This will happen in January.  Since this impacts Districts, CSCB wants to reach out to CACD for one or two board members to be on the committee to make sure it is being taken in the right direction.  There were suggestions that if a District has a mill levy, maybe they should not be eligible for matching grants.  In the past if a District is in compliance with the State they qualify.  They have not made selections based on financial ability and income.  These are some of the discussions to be had on this committee.  CACD has worked had to get and keep the funds.  She hopes that one or two are willing to serve on the committee.  Nicki and Abbey will be heading up the discussions.  Recommendations from this committee will be presented to the CSCB Board and voted on.
Cindy sent an email to the CACD Board for review.  It is a pdf for a Soil Heath Spotlight.  Rachel put it together and there are plans for more.  It will spotlight some of the local soil health activities that are already going on.  It starts with Northeastern Colorado and the farming evolution program that has been supported for many years through collaboration with Districts and NRCS with funding from CSCB.  The Colorado Tillage Association has been contacted also.  They have a Conservation Innovation Grant through NRCS called the Farms Project.  This will be the subject of the next video.  San Luis Valley soil health practices will be another project as well as the Western Slope soil health program.  She wants to make sure that CACD wants to be part of this effort before including their logo on the material.  Cindy has had conversations with Clint Evans and Dr. Gene Kelly, Director of CSU Experimental Stations, about the soil health initiative at CDA.  Dr. Kelly is doing more at the Agricultural Research Stations that will benefit research on soil health.  Dr. Kelly has asked if the CDs would be willing to work with CSU locally to have some landowner meetings to look at the challenge’s landowners have and how research might meet those challenges.  Cindy sees this as a good tie-in for Local Work Group Meetings to encourage higher attendance.  She is encouraged about the new CSU President and the Dean of the Ag College.
CSCB is also working on a 319 grant through the Water Control Division.  This grant would help them implement the pilot program for the STAR program.  This would be the framework for having the Districts run this questionnaire through their interested landowners that are wanting to participate in the Soil Health Program.  
Cindy noted that the District certification program has been reworked and updated.  There is also on-line testing that will be easy for the end user.  CDs will also be able to test together as a Board.  They hope more Districts will become certified.  

Cindy asked about another partnership video and if CACD would approve moving forward with the video and have Bobbi administer the funds.  This video will be different than previous videos.  It will be on Bob Warner’s conservation career that spans locally, statewide, and nationally.  
NRCS Update-Clint Evans: 
Clint Evans gave updates on the CACD and NRCS discussions on utilizing the District Annual Reports as an outreach item and whether NRCS would be willing to provide financial support for those reports under the NRCS/CACD agreement.  Randy Randall has asked for sample reports and what kind of request the Districts might have to support those annual reports.  Clint feels that this could be supported through the agreement but will need to set some sideboards on the amount of funds.    Clint does have reservations about it.  However, he does want to be supportive of the effort and will look at the funding.  Randy will continue to coordinate with Bobbi.  
Bobbi and Clint have discussed the NRCS/NACD Technical Assistance Agreement.  There will be a funding opportunity again.  He would like to continue support of the existing positions.  NRCS will look at how many of the positions are still on board and, if possible, offer a couple more priority locations.  He will work with Cindy Lair and Bobbi Ketels.  
Clint stated that they are close to having a draft on fencing specs that incorporate the wildlife consideration using woven wire fencing.  He will be reviewing with Gene Backhaus before the end of this week   Clint will provide a copy of the draft to Bobbi and Nick.  He will address any questions they might have before it is finalized.  

Clint shared there is more hiring going on; however, with the upcoming administration change, that usually brings a short-term hiring freeze, between 3 and 6 months.  Colorado NRCS is working with National to get priority vacancies posted prior to January 20.  They may be allowed to on-board employees selected before the freeze.  They have several employees retiring at the end of 2020.   NRCS is hoping to backfill those positions prior to the hiring freeze.
Colorado NRCS was given some direct hire authority to hire as many employees as necessary without regard to staffing ceiling.  They have advertised 30 entry level positions that are a combination of Soil Conservationists, Range Conservationists, Civil Engineering Technicians and one forestry position.  They hope to make selections in January, but it will probably take longer.  

Clint stated that they are still waiting on the federal budget to be approved.  The current Continuing Resolution is set to expire on December 18.  

Director George Fosha told Clint that he agrees with him about the District Annual Reports. Clint thanked George for his statement.  Director Nick Charchalis thanked Clint for getting the wildlife fencing specs reviewed and changed and he looks forward to reviewing them.

NACD Update – Gary Thrash and Bob Warner
Director Gary Thrash mentioned that the NACD Annual Meeting will be virtual, running from Feb. 01   through the 10th.  This is NACDs 75th Anniversary.  Registration fee will be $50.00.  Keynote speaker is the Acting Chief of the NRCS.  The National Conservation Foundation is raising funds for Envirothon through the NACD Annual meeting.  
NACD met with the Biden transition team for the Dept. of Agriculture.  President Elect Biden has nominated Tom Vilsack to head the Department of Agriculture.    

Gary reported that the Legislative Committee met earlier today and discussed the Oregon Resolution proposal for NACD addressing the NRCS Conservation Easement Program.  They propose taking land and water conservation funds and changing the program in the 2021 Farm Bill.  They would like to allow government support to provide some of the costs, like appraisal and resource evaluations, to go toward the federal match and increase the federal match to 80%.  The Legislative Committee would like to make a board motion to go ahead and support the Oregon Resolution.  Director George Fosha made the motion to proceed with the support of the Oregon Resolution proposal.  Director Nick Charchalis gives the second. With no more discussion, Motion Passes.  
Monthly Financial Update-Bobbi Ketels:  
CACD FINANCIALS: 11-30-2020

Beginning Balance in checking on Nov 1, 2020, $ 141,973.43
Checks/Payments Cleared  -$ 22,764.95 , Deposits & Credits Cleared $ 8,851.87       

(Total Cleared Transactions -$ 13,913.08 )

Ending/Cleared Balance in Checking as of Nov 30th $ 128,060.35
Total Uncleared Transactions =  -$ -5,983.00  (Checks/Payments -$ -5,983.00- Deposits $0)
Ending Register Balance as of Nov 30th $ 122,077.35
Reserve remains at $26,075.15   (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)

Funds designated for Envirothon 2020/2021 $9,806.16 (minus admin $573.87 = $9,232.29)

NOI as of 11/30/2020  $86,769.91

   

Credit Card Ending Statement Balance as of 12/07/2020  $271.59

Total District Dues Paid as of 11/30/2020  $55,650.00  (membership invoiced (75) $90,000.00)

Total District Dues Paid as of 11/30/2019  $60,700.00  (down by $5,050.00 )

Grand Total District Dues PD in 2019 $61,300.00

 
UARRP Activity 11-30-20 YTD:  

Total pass-through income $132,731.03
Total pass-through expenses -$132,731.03
Total CACD Income Earned YTD 11-30-20 $7,494.53
(Includes 5% Admin & Payroll Reimb)

Balance of UARRP Federal Funds Available $10,571.53

Mod #2 (additional funds $120K) will be added in December for additional expenses, including… 

Lake County has a set of culverts that they need to replace on the Arkansas river. The UARRP has agreed to help with the replacement cost & has been approved by US Fish & Wildlife to pay out of the UARRP lawsuit settlement. The UARRP portion is $163,250. *Only $120K being added now with Mod #2.  A Mod #3 will get processed in 2020, or in 2021.  The original renewal contract was for $500K.  Renewal contract dates 9-1-2017 thru 12-31-2022

NRCS Programs:

Education Outreach Workshops YTD 11-30-2020: 
Workshop Approved, Pending Completion (0) $0

Educational Video Approved, $2500 (Bookcliff Video) – Application Expired

Education Workshops ( ) Completed & Reimb to CD YTD $10,768.57  

Total CACD Income Earned YTD 11-30-20 $1,133.15 (10% admin & salary)

Speakership Programs YTD 11-30-2020:  

Speakership Meetings Approved, Pending Completion (0) $0

Speakership Meetings Completed & Reimb to CD YTD $2,158.55  

Total CACD Income Earned YTD 11-30-2020 $482.55 (10% admin & salary) 
OPEN INVOICES 

(12) Total $24,694.12

P&L Nov 2020 $8,229.31 – P&L YTD $20,385.68 

Balance Sheet = *Accts Receivable $24,694.12 
$11,257.50 (SDA PPP Pmt -CARES Act) – (Forgivable SDA Loan) – Forgiveness Application in process. 

Director Jim Cecil moves to apply for the next round of PPP Loans.  Director Mike Cleary makes the 2nd.  Discussion centered around possibly reducing the 2021 CACD membership dues.  If we receive the loan to help cover some of the CACD payroll, we may be able to budget other allocated income to help district membership.  The loan funds would be used as allowable by law for payroll.  Motion passes.
CACD Programs:  

Annual Meeting Update:   

Exec Director Bobbi Ketels stated that she is working on an email that includes links for each night’s meeting and videos that were produced along with the resolutions.  She would like to know how the Board would like to present this information.  Should it be only the whole conference videos with bookmarks for each speaker?  Also, should she send the information of all districts even if they did not register for the meeting or just the paying attendees?   Director Steve McEndree moves to send the information to all Districts.  Director Mike Cleary seconds the motion.  With no further discussion, Motion Passes.
Other:  
ED Bobbi Ketels addressed Cindy Lair’s request for two Board members to be on the Matching Grant Review Committee starting in January and ending around June with about four meeting of two hour each.  It was suggested that the Board prepare a summary of talking points to be forwarded to Cindy.  Jim suggested that Bobbi speak with each Board member individually.  Additional discussion followed.
Cindy asked CACD to put their stamp on her request for the Evolution Program, the Video Project, and Landowner Group meetings to include Soil Health.  Bobbi noted that she sent an email to Board members about the video project and she received consensus to proceed.  Bobbi also read the Evolution Program information.  Director Jim Cecil moves to go into partnership with CSCB on the Evolution Program, administrative support for the video production and incorporating Soil Health discussions during the Local Working Group Meetings.  Director Mike Cleary moves to second the motion.  Motion Passes
Vice-President Misc. Discussion and Updates-Tyler Neely:   
Exec Director Bobbi Ketels confirmed the next CACD BOD call will be Jan. 13, 7:30 AM in a face-to-face Zoom.   Meeting adjourned at 9:45 AM 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Bobbi Ketels 
CACD Executive Director

